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This article is predicated on the firm conviction that archival
activists have contributed much to the democratization and improve-
ment of our professional organizations and have helped us to recog-
nize the relationships between our work and the world around us.
Activist archivists are those archivists who persistently seek to
address major social concerns of the archival profession and the
public it serves and to improve their own work places, their profes-
sional organizations, and the archival profession in general. Activist
archivists are advocates for a more responsible, understanding,
democratic profession, who believe these goals are often best
achieved through vocal or written expression at professional and
public meetings, and in the professional and general literature.

Activists are eager participants in organizational and committee
work, in program planning, and in the election process, and they
believe that progress comes more frequently through direct, respon-
sible action rather than through passively waiting for change. The
article offers an alternative view to contentions that activism is often
synonymous with divisive politicization within the profession, that
activism weakens our collective personal efforts, and that activism
embroils us in consideration of matters which are beyond the pale of
legitimate ''professional" concerns of organizations such as the
Society of American Archivists (SAA).

Activism is a natural function of human beings. It flows from the
free will or liberty of individuals acting on their own or in concert
with others. Where activists err, they exceed the bounds of freedom
and liberty by performing actions or taking positions contrary to the
common good. If the majority of the membership of an organization
does not approve of its activists' resolutions and recommendations
they are free always to vote them down. This article is rooted in the
belief that we should be hesitant to distinguish so-called "profes-
sional" concerns from concerns of an extra-professional political
nature. Our work must be situated in a larger social context.

Finally, the article addresses political advocacy as it pertains to
working conditions in our own shops, to the internal affairs of our
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professional organizations, and to our service to the public as well as
to such broad social issues as the struggle for racial and sexual
equality. It begins with an overview of the contributions of activist
archivists to the profession since the early 1970s, contributions that
mirror the major social issues of the day. It concludes by suggesting
several areas where activism is sorely needed now and in the near
future.

Activism entails an effort to influence our lives and those of the
people around us through concerted individual and group efforts to
achieve specific means toward a common good. Activists have been
willing to work for improvements in the status quo, often in the face
of both subtle and overt opposition from their colleagues. Their
contributions to the SAA and the profession are noteworthy. They
merit mention here, especially for those archivists unaware of the
differences of philosophical opinion within the organization over
the years.

Activism has flourished in such groups as ACT, an informal
group of activist archivists, founded at the 1971 SAA national con-
vention in San Francisco, which has met as a caucus at every annual
meeting since, and in such groups as the Women's Caucus of the
SAA and the SAA Committee on the Status of Women.' It has been
nurtured in various state and regional archival organizations, par-
ticularly the Midwest Archives Conference. Activists have been in
the vanguard of efforts to reform the structure and operation of the
Society of American Archivists as well as in efforts to improve the
working conditions of archivists and to enhance archivists' role in
society.

Activists were involved prominently in the work of the SAA's
Committee for the Seventies, which sought to place our work and
our working conditions in a much broader social perspective. They
played a major role in drafting the Committee's groundbreaking
agenda for the 1970s, some of whose recommendations have come to
pass, while others, particularly those relating to race and minorities,
for example, have languished.2 Activists fought for the hiring of a
paid executive director for the SAA when Council said we could not
afford to hire one. Activists have striven to eliminate the elitist, sexist
''old boy" system that pervaded the archival profession.

Activists campaigned for contested rather than single-nominee
elections and were the first to secure position statements from candi-"
dates for SAA office and present them to the membership for its
information and consideration. They have tried to involve more
people in program sessions, to increase opportunities for committee
assignments, and to expand the range of program session topics at
annual meetings. Activists were early advocates of open council
meetings (which far too few of us now attend) and in 1971 suggested
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the open forum that is now a regular part of SAA annual meetings.
Most recently, activists led the way to greater opportunities for
participation in Council service by launching the successful cam-
paign to shorten terms of Council members from four to three years
and to add another member to the Council.

Activists have lobbied also for greater communication within the
profession. They first suggested a "Letters to the Editor" section in
the SAA Newsletter so that the membership could share the views of
"rank and file" members as well as those of the SAA Executive Office
and Council. This suggestion finally has come to pass in the new
"Perspectives" section of the Newsletter, which, hopefully, will
evolve into a spirited forum on the affairs of the profession and the
SAA. The newly expanded Council minutes, which record votes on
issues, can also be regarded as the product of activist efforts to
provide more information to SAA members on the inner workings
of the organization.

Activists were in the forefront of the fight to place the SAA on
record in support of the public ownership of the papers of the
President of the United States and to involve the SAA in related
litigation brought by numerous other professional organizations.3

In no area have the fruits of activism been more evident than in the
improved status of women in the profession, although there remains
much room for advancement in this regard. An extended discussion
of the role of women in the profession and in society reached its
zenith at the 1978 SAA annual meeting when the membership over-
whelmingly passed a resolution in support of the proposed Equal
Rights Amendment to the U. S. Constitution and recommended that
the 1982 SAA annual meeting be moved from Virginia, which had
not ratified the amendment, to a state which had. Council quickly
endorsed these recommendations and shifted the site of the 1982
meeting to Massachusetts.

During the historic SAA business meeting in Nashville in 1978,
attended by more members than any business meeting held pre-
viously or since, the majority of members present decided that condi-
tions under which we work and the legal framework in which those
conditions are situated are very proper subjects for consideration by
members of a professional organization. They also saw quite clearly
that paramount social issues such as the E.R.A. could not meaning-
fully be addressed without concerted, forceful action. Several
members resigned from the Society as a result of the debate in
Nashville. But rather than dividing us, as many opponents con-
tended they would, activist-sponsored resolutions supporting the
E.R.A. produced a common pride in ourselves and in our col-
leagues, and promoted an increased respect for the SAA Council for
implementing decisions of the membership.
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The development of a more acute awareness of the social concerns
and responsibilities of professional associations was readily appar-
ent at the 1982 annual meeting in Boston. There, again at the urging
of activists, the SAA joined many other professional organizations
in passing a nuclear freeze resolution. This resolution has persuaded
neither the Congress nor the President to support the freeze, nor
have we brought the Russian and American military establishments
to their senses, but we have acted together as concerned human
beings regarding the expenditure of public moneys in matters affect-
ing our very existence. Our efforts left us with a profound sense of
hope for a future in which people are willing to stand up and speak
about matters of universal concern.

There are several other areas in which archivists need to be advo-
cates and in which the SAA should assume an advocacy leadership
role. In these hard financial times-hard for many of us, but not so
hard for the wealthy-we obviously have to improve our programs
and our means of promoting them in order to survive. When faced
with the dilution of sound archival programs through frequently
unnecessary budget cuts and the curtailment of employees' rights by
hostile supervisors, administrators, and managers, we must oppose
cuts and defend our rights by taking strong stands in our own
institutions and in the archival profession as a whole. We simply
cannot passively accept efforts beginning with the White House and
the Congress on down to the state and local level to annul the gains
of the 1960s and 1970s, which have contributed much toward
achieving a more collegial, cooperative workplace. We must never
underestimate the fact that current efforts to curb trade unions and
curtail workers' rights are not so much the work of those angered by
the admitted excesses and corruptions of some unions, but are the
handiwork of those who feel that the average workers should have
little to say about the nature and purpose of his or her work because
such concerns are those of management rather than the employee.
Working conditions and the way these conditions affect our services
to the public properly ought to be the province of professional
organizations such as the SAA.

As far as the internal affairs of our professional organizations are
concerned, we should work vigorously for the nomination and
election of able people who will in turn work for the further demo-
cratization of the organization and the profession, and who evince a
sympathetic understanding of the social foundation of our working
conditions. We should take a long look at the renomination of
unsuccessful candidates for office so soon after their defeats, in light
of the very few elective offices in the SAA, and at whether the SAA
nominating committee should be elected in its entirety rather than
include outgoing council members as is now the case. We also need
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to consider whether only members who have previously served on
Council should be nominated to run for the SAA presidency, which
often leads to a very limited field of available candidates for this
critical office.

We also should seek wider membership participation in SAA
programs and lobby against excessive program appearances by the
same individuals year in and year out. This can be done without
diluting program quality in an organization whose meetings are
annually attended by more than 1,000 people, by more aggressive
searches for program participants and by establishing program
committee guidelines that proscribe unnecessary repeat appear-
ances. We should also lobby for appointment of progressive archi-
vists to such study groups as the Task Force on Goals and Priorities
in the Archival Profession in order to redress years of disproportion-
ate appointments of conservatives to these positions.

Similarly, we need to concern ourselves with the process of select-
ing SAA Fellows, the Society's highest individual achievement
honor. We need both to nominate worthy potential recipients of this
award and to reevaluate the mechanism whereby Fellows are chosen
and the criteria for their selection, boat-rocking apparently not one
of them. We need no repeats of the recent situation when Fellows
awards rained down on a large group of National Archives
employees and others associated with NARS, apparently in an effort
to establish credibility for NARS in the tumultuous period follow-
ing the resignation of James B. Rhoads as the Archivist of the United
States.

A third area where advocacy certainly is in order involved Free-
dom of Information activities, especially when one considers all the
dossiers kept at all levels of government on people deemed to be
subversive in one way or another. One need only think of the infa-
mous Red Squad files that date back to the 1919 Palmer raids and
earlier, the relentless surveillance of civil rights activists and people
involved in the women's movement, in anti-war activities, and in
other protest movements to realize that we are victims of uncon-
scionable efforts, under the guise of protecting national security, to
intimidate political opponents of existing administrations and to
thwart attempts to achieve greater social justice in the country.

Efforts to return America to the McCarthyism of the fifties are
flourishing, particularly through the gathering of alleged incrimi-
nating information on individuals and groups, and by intensive
efforts to restrict access to this information once it is on file. Individ-
ually and collectively we must strongly support free access to infor-
mation on people, gathered, ironically, at their own expense as
taxpayers. In so doing, we will not only be able to make this infor-
mation available to the people on whom it has been accumulated,
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but we may also begin to sting the conscience of America to forbid
the gathering of illicit data that continues to cause so much unneces-
sary grief and economic, social, and personal hardship.

We should also concern ourselves with the situations of those who
are the victims of discrimination, because they belong to racial or
ethnic minorities, or because of their gender or sexual preference.
The noticeable absence of minorities in archival work is not neces-
sarily due to efforts to exclude them from employment in the field.
Their underrepresentation in the archival work force, however,
clearly reflects the segregated nature of our society whereby Blacks,
Native Americans, Hispanics, and others have been discouraged
from entering the fields of study from whence most archivists come.
Much of this underrepresentation has come from minority percep-
tions, often correct, that these fields have been the preserve of the
white middle class.

We certainly should not urge minorities to seek to enter archival
work against their better judgement. Limited job opportunities and
generally low pay scales are not great inducements for choosing
archival work as a profession. Nonetheless many members of minor-
ity groups would like to be employed in our line of work. While
rigid racial, ethnic, and sexual employment quotas have no place in
the profession, it is clear that we must broaden the racial and ethnic
mix among archivists entrusted with selecting, preserving, and
often interpreting the records of our society. Such a mix would
provide a broader perspective on selecting the documentation a
dynamic, diverse society needs for understanding its past and plan-
ning its future. To enlist more minority people in archival work, we
should encourage colleges and universities to recruit individuals
from minority backgrounds to the fields of history and the humani-
ties which traditionally have produced archivists. Scholarships in
archival administration for members of minorities should also be
established. We must make concerted efforts to involve more
members of minorities as program participants at professional
meetings. It is apparent, moreover, that many archives fail to collect
adequately records of racial and ethnic minorities, and gays. We also
fail to include documentation of such people's lives and accomp-
lishments in our exhibitions and public programs. As responsible
archivists, we must work actively to improve our programs in these
respects.

The final theme addressed in this article is management. We now
have collection management, management by objective, manage-
ment decisions, management teams, management theory, manage-
ment programs, management degrees. The list continues.... Man-
agement is the province of "managers"-those who tell other people
what to do and how to do it, and who earn more money for doing so,
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regardless, in many instances, of their qualifications and expertise.
When the obsession with ''management" first came into vogue in
archival circles several years ago, a considerable number of archi-
vists seemed so awestruck, that they humbled themselves before their
more "managerially" wise colleagues, and occasionally indulged in
public self-flagellation over their failure to carry out their manage-
ment responsibilities. All of us can profitably employ certain man-
agement techniques, practices, and theories to better understand,
evaluate, and operate our programs. But we need not follow the
course of our colleagues described above, and we should in fact be
alert to dangers inherent in the currently pervasive management
syndrome. We should realize that present management practices
tend to invest too much authority in those at the top of organiza-
tional chart which often functions, in turn, to widen the authority
and salary gaps between managers and those working under them.

We should keep in mind that trade unionists and the average blue
or white collar worker often understand management's frequently
adversarial relationship to workers better than do most profession-
als, including archivists, who are often oblivious to the similarities
between management attitudes and practices in "big business" and
in the non-profit sector.

We should recognize and firmly oppose the insensitive and
shameless use of "bottom line" rhetoric by some administrators to
justify all sorts of unfair, unsound decisions. We are all aware that
money does not grow on trees and that many institutional budgets
are very limited. However, we do not need to be insulted by manag-
ers who spend money on whomever and whatever they please and
then give those in their employ the leavings or notices that their
services can no longer be afforded. We should call attention to the
increased and unprincipled use of contrived budgetary crises as an
administrative play to curtail programs and to limit salaries and job
opportunities.

There are those, of course, who will attempt to counter the above
contentions by arguing that unfortunately there always will be some
individuals who will manage others poorly, and that such matters
are private concerns that should be kept within an institution's
walls and not meddled in by uninformed outsiders. However, if we
do not strive to create a better workplace and if the Society of
American Archivists and other archival organizations continue to
ignore such situations, the entire profession will be the worse.

The SAA currently offers management workshops which offer
sound advice from experienced administrators and keep us abreast
of the latest developments and the compulsory jargon in the field. In
addition to these admittedly well-received sessions, the SAA should
also conduct workshops to advise workers how to cope with man-
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agement, how to stand strong in the face of adversity, and how to
consider and effect unionization in their shops, or other collective
means to improve their conditions.

Finally, the SAA must desist from citing in its publications such
articles as the one advising people how to deal with the ''problems"i
of affirmative action as was done in the first issue of the Society's
defunct Management Newsletter. Rather, the Society should point
out that affirmative action came about as a progressive remedy to
various forms of discrimination and should advise members of the
profession of the gains and benefits of this long-overdue means to
curtail discrimination. We have enough influential right-wing
groups attacking the concept of affirmative action (absurdly but
most cleverly labelled "reverse discrimination" by them) today and
do not need our own professional organizations to disseminate this
kind of information, which is deleterious to the common good.

In summary, I propose that we reaffirm both the right and obliga-
tion of archivists and archival organizations to look beyond the
technical aspects of their work and become engaged in matters of
social concern. These concerns pertain to individual relositories,
archival institutions in general, archival associations, all archivists,
the public we serve, and the records we care for and pass on to future
generations.

The contributions of activists to opening the programs and activi-
ties of the Society of American Archivists to a greater segment of its
membership, to achieving an increased collegiality within the pro-
fession, and to working for the election of able officers for the SAA
and other archival organizations are many and commendable.
Archival activists will continue efforts to secure greater opportuni-
ties for and fairer treatment of women, racial, and ethnic minorities
in the profession and better representation of their lives in archival
collections, as well as efforts to secure improved working conditions
for archivists, and they will continue to address other matters of
social importance.

Activist archivists obviously have not achieved what they set out
to do without the cooperation of many of their colleagues, but they
have always been in the forefront of constructive change-change
that is regarded generally as being of considerable value to the
membership of the SAA and the entire profession.

There are now and always will be areas of social concern that
require the energy, attention, and insights of those willing to advo-
cate and effect progressive solutions. Long may we continue to have
individual archivists working actively for progress and long may we
have archival organizations willing to serve as strong advocates for
the greater good with the realization that their just areas of concern
do not end at boundaries of professional and technical matters and



ARCHIVIST AS ADVOCATE 73

the awareness that their collective voice is needed for victory in the
struggles ahead.

FOOTNOTES
1. Georgia Archive 5:1 (Winter 1977) includes several articles concerning activism in the

profession.
2. "The Society of American Archivists in the Seventies: Report of the Committee for the

1970s," American Archivist 35 (April 1972): 193-217.
3. J. Frank Cook," 'Private Papers' of Public Officials," American Archivist 38 (July 1975):

299-324. See also three other related articles in this issue.
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Set of five-$20.00 to SAA members, $30.00 to non-members.
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